GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the annual general meeting held at Peel Town Hall on 3 May 2022 at 7:30pm.

Present 


 

Mr F. Crompton 

Ms H. Hannan (Deputy Chair)

Ms V. Heaton (Chair)

Mr A. Jones

Ms M. Kelly (7:37pm)

Mrs Moughtin
Mr M. Wade 
Apologise 


None
In attendance 


Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners) 

	
	22/001
	The Town Clerk welcomed the Commissioners to the Annual Meeting of the Board held on the first working day of May in each calendar year in accordance with section 1(a) of the Commissioners’ Standing Orders.

	
	
	

	ITEM 1 ELECTION OF CHAIR 


	22/002
	The Town Clerk requested nominations for Chair of Peel Town Commissioners for the forthcoming municipal year. Ms Hannan proposed Ms Heaton as Chair and this nomination was seconded by Mr Jones. Mrs Moughtin stated it was usual for the Deputy Chair to become Chair the following municipal year however, the delayed July 2021 local elections had resulted in the Deputy Chair having limited opportunity and experience of chairing the Commissioners’ business. The Town Clerk sought a vote on the nomination made and Ms Heaton was elected Chair by a split vote of 4 to 2. Mrs Moughtin and Mr Crompton voted against this nomination. Ms Heaton thanked the Board for appointing her as the Chair. Ms Heaton thanked Ms Hannan for being the Chair from August 2021 when the new Board of Commissioners were elected. 
Ms Kelly attended the meeting at 7:37pm

	
	
	

	ITEM 2 ELECTION OF DEPUTY CHAIR 


	22/003
	The Chair requested nominations for Deputy Chair for the forthcoming year. Mr Crompton proposed Ms Hannan. Mrs Moughtin seconded this nomination and the Board unanimously agreed.



	
	
	

	ITEM, 3 AND 4 ELECTION TO LEAD MEMBER COMMITTEES, JOINT BOARDS AND OUTSIDE BODIES 


	22/004
	The Chair asked for nominations to the Lead Member Committees. Mr Jones proposed the Lead Member Committees should remain the same with Ms Hannan replacing Ms Heaton on the Finance Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee. He stated the Committees had worked well during the eight month since the local elections and a change at this time would cause a further period of transition for the Commissioners who had become familiar with their existing roles. This proposal was seconded by Ms Hannan and the Board unanimously agreed.  This resolution appointed the following membership to the Lead Member Committees, Joint Boards and Outside Bodies from the 3 May 2022 for a one year period :

Finance, Operations, and Staff Resource: Ms Hannan and Mrs Moughtin
Western Civic Amenity Site Board: Ms Hannan (substituted by Mrs Moughtin when required)
Properties and Asset Management: Mr Jones and Mr Crompton
Peel and Western District Sheltered Housing Committee: Mr Jones and Mr Crompton 

Leece Museum: Mr Jones and Mr Crompton 

Events and Commercial Innovation: Ms Kelly and Mr Wade
Western Swimming Pool and Youth: Mr Wade (substituted by Ms Kelly when required)
Municipal Association: Mr Jones 

Youth: Ms Heaton


	
	
	

	ITEM 5 DECLARATION OF INTERESTS 


	22/005
	The Town Clerk asked for any declaration of interests revisions or updates to be provided to him prior to the next Board meeting. The Chair and Mr Jones advised they were now representatives on the Peel Men in Shed Committee. 

	
	
	

	ITEM 6 MINUTES
ITEM 7 MATTERS ARISING


	22/006

22/007
	The Chair requested confirmation of the minutes from the last meeting held on 21 April 2022. Mr Jones proposed the approval of these minutes.

Ms Kelly seconded this proposal and the Board unanimously agreed. 
Item 21/092 Westland’s Highway Closure
Mr Jones reported he had attended a meeting with the Department of Infrastructure, the Peel and Western District Housing Committee’s (Westland’s) project team and interested parties on 27 April 2022. The Department of Infrastructure and the Westlands’ project team had outlined the highway closure and extinguishment press notice had not given the full picture because a separate agreement existed between these two organisations to adopt new footway infrastructure to maintain the necessary public highway routes through the Westlands development. Mr Jones advised the extinguishment of all highway pedestrian routes was merely a legal administration way of ensuring the new public highway rights of way were correctly defined. The Town Clerk reported he had asked the Department of Infrastructure for copies of the adoption plans for this development which they had agreed to provide this information to the Commissioners.  

Item 21/096 Peel 20 mph Zone
The Board noted representatives from the Department of Infrastructure would be invited to attend next Board meeting

Item 21/096 Highway Maintenance Charter
The Board noted the Town Clerk was collating the Commissioners’ responses to submit by the end of May 2022.
Item 21/096 Consultation on Climate Change 
The Board noted the Commissioners’ consultation response had been submitted after discussions at the Environment Committee meeting on 22 April 2022. The Town Clerk reported this consultation was seeking to define which public body organisations were required to report and what they were to report in the statutory guidance. The Commissioners response had sought for this to be prescribed within the regulations and not within the guidance which can be subject to modification at short notice without being seen by Tynwald. Ms Kelly reported the regulations were for equipment and buildings owned by the public body and did not cover vehicles leased or properties rented by the public body.

Item 21/096 Website Notice of Motion
The Board noted the expression of interest was being prepared for the receipt of this information before the end of May 2022.

Item 21/097 Any Other Business Operational Items

The Town Clerk reported the flags had been extended on the Promenade in April 2022 to Beach Street.

The Town Clerk reported he had contacted the Department of Infrastructure to get the spoil removed from the wild grassed area adjacent to River Neb walkway and he had not received any further updates on when the Marine Parade works will take place.
The Board noted no any other business items were outstanding from the last meeting.

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	HOUSING ITEMS 


	22/008
	Item 8 Planning Matters for Consideration

The Board noted no planning applications or decisions were referred to the Board for consideration.

	
	
	

	RECREATION ITEMS 


	22/009
	Item 9 Peel Online Photography Competition
The Town Clerk advised the shortlisted nominations for the Peel online photography competition were available for consideration. The Board agreed the Chair will select the winners of the 2021 competition.

	
	
	

	 FINANCE ITEMS

	22/010
	Item 10 2021/22 Statement of Accounts

The Town Clerk advised the external auditor was scheduled to visit during the first two weeks of July 2022. The Town Clerk advised the bank reconciliations had been completed up the 31 March 2022 and the Commissioners profit and loss report including the Commissioners’ performance against the 2021/22 budget had provided the following preliminary information.
The Town Clerk reported the campsite income stood at £98,201 which was substantially higher than the £50,000 budget set to take in to account the 2021 border restrictions. Some of this surplus would require reallocation to the 2022/23 financial year because this income was for the 2022 TT and the Festival of Motorsport. The Town Clerk reported the campsite income included £13,200 for the hardstanding areas which were constructed for £46,000 in April 2021. All other income had met their 2021/22 budget expectations with the exception of the commercial income which was 10% down or £10,000 less than budgeted. The Town Clerk reported overall the income for the 2021/22 financial year should show a small surplus of approximately £20,000. 

The Town Clerk reported the salary expenditure was showing a surplus of £71,000. This is where the majority of savings have been made in the last three years through a reduction in office staff salaries. He reported some of this saving would be required to fund the street cleaning contractors’ services between April and August 2021 through the delay in the Commissioners providing this service directly. The Town Clerk reminded the Commissioners £150,000 had been taken from reserve in February 2022 to purchase the workshop adjacent to the Town Hall and £60,000 for the purchase of the £90,000 sweeper. This had resulted in the reserves reducing from £650,000 to £440,000. The Town Clerk reminded the Board the correct level of reserve should be £475,000 based on 25% of the rates income and one years campsite income. He advised the reserve would return to this value during the remainder of the three year payback on the sweeper purchase. The Town Clerk reported expenditure on street cleaning and leisure, including the construction of the £46,000 hardstanding, were £72,000 and £61,000 respectively in excess of their budget provision as previously described. The Town Clerk reported the expenditure on events was £15,000 over budget although some of this expenditure would be offset against Government grants the Commissioners received to support events in 2021 after the covid lockdowns. The Town Clerk reported vehicle expenditure was £9,000 overspent through the decision in 2021 to purchase electric vehicles going forward. He advised all these overspends would be offset against the salaries, Town Hall and Works costs which showed a total surplus of £151,500. The Town Clerk reported overall expenditure, once the £210,000 reserve contribution was excluded, was showing a surplus of £3,000. 

The Chair thanked the Commissioners’ staff for their management of the finances to meet the reduced budget provisions approved by the Board. Mrs Moughtin stated the reserve was now at a level where it must be built up again before it is can be used to fund any other projects. 

	
	
	

	GENERAL ITEMS

	22/011
	Item 11 Any Other Business
The Deputy Chair could not understand why Queens Drive was being resurfaced when other roads were in a worse state. The Deputy Chair asked the Town Clerk to seek this information from the Department of Infrastructure.

The Deputy Chair referenced the recent press coverage concerning the general condition of the Island and Douglas prior to the busy tourist season.

Mrs Moughtin asked for the campsite hard standing pitches to be advertised in the paper for the 2023 season.

Mr Crompton asked if the Commissioners could create motorhome parking by removing the highway footway on the landward side of Marine Parade where there is a recess in the retaining wall. 

Mr Jones reported he had attended the Cabinet Office’s Waste Group meeting. He reported the need for having sufficient capacity bins and for signs to be placed on the bins with contact number for emptying them when they are full. 

Mr Jones reported he had attended the Municipal Meeting which the Treasury Minister had attended. He advised the Manx Utility Authority had been charged with developing sufficient capacity to import electric generated by the public from solar and wind.

The Chair circulated the proposed Commissioners’ newsletter to the Board members. The Town Clerk advised this should be considered at the next Board meeting because some of the items required Board approval. Mrs Moughtin advised Board members were not being given the opportunity to discuss these matters in advance.
The meeting ended at 8:25pm
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